C. I. F., SOUTHERN SECTION

MONTHLY BULLETIN

Volume 24

SEPTEMBER, 1960

No. 1



JOHN LANDRUM, SAN MARINO HS PRINCIPAL, NEW COUNCIL PRESIDENT

The able and personable representative from the Rio Hondo League, Mr. John W. Landrum, principal of San Marino HS, assumes an important position of leadership when he takes over as president of the CIF, Southern Section Council for the 1960-61 school year. The unprecedented growth of the section has brought on many problems in connection with releaguing and playoffs, but Mr. Landrum is confident that the athletic program in Southern California will make continued progress as school leaders work together to help solve mutual problems.

A native of Colorado, John attended his State University at Boulder, where he earned his Bachelors degree and later his Masters. As an undergraduate he found time to compete in gymnastics, wrestling and swimming and brought honors to himself and to his university by capturing the Rocky Mountain Tumbling Championship. With the advent of World War II, young Mr. Landrum enlisted in the US Air Corps, completed his pilot training and served with distinction throughout the balance of the conflict.

Upon his discharge from the service he started his teaching career at the Antelope Valley Joint Union High School in Lancaster, California, in September, 1946, as a teacher of physical education and social studies. In addition to his teaching duties he coached the gymnastic team

and served as a counselor until he was appointed in 1950 to the position of vice principal.

After a short tenure as vice principal Mr. Landrum served as assistant director of the Antelope Valley Junior College during the 1954-55 school year. In recognition of his outstanding administrative ability Mr. Landrum was named principal of the Antelope Valley HS in 1955, in which position he served for four years. In September, 1959, he left the desert area to become the new principal of San Marino HS.

Mr. Landrum has attended the Claremont Graduate School and at the present time is working on a Doctoral program at the University of Southern California. When he is not studying, attending meetings, or directing the activities at San Marino HS, he spends the brief remaining time getting acquainted with his lovely wife and two daughters, ages 9 and 12.

Administrators of each of our member schools should feel fortunate indeed that leadership in such an important organization as the CIF, SS is in the hands of such a capable, efficient and enthusiastic person as John Landrum.

1960-61 EDITION OF THE BLUE BOOK JUST OFF THE PRESS

In line with our policy of keeping our Blue Book (CIF, Southern Section Constitution and By-Laws) up to date, the revised 1960-61 edition came off the press late in August. Early in September we mailed five copies to the larger schools and four copies to our smaller schools. If there is need for additional copies, the CIF Office will be pleased to fill requests at no charge.

The latest Blue Book has been printed in the same form and size as the 1959-60 edition but the color of the cover has been changed from dark to light blue. This has been done so that persons using the book may find it easier to distinguish between the old and new editions. Administrators are urged to advise members of their staff to destroy all old copies of the Blue Book so there will be less chance of anyone securing the wrong interpretation of a rule.

In addition to the Constitution and Approved Rulings, the Blue Book contains SS records in swimming and track, Team champions in football, basketball, baseball and track, the Playoff Calendar for the coming year, and grouping of leagues for playoffs. It is hoped that all persons connected with our fine interscholastic athletic program will keep the new edition of the Blue Book available for reference at all times.

CALIFORNIA INTERSCHOLASTIC FEDERATION, SOUTHERN SECTION

5443 W. Washington Blvd., Los Angeles 16, Calif. Telephone WEbster 1-1423

Mr. John Landrum, Principal, San Marino HS,

Mr. Winston Nelson, Asst. Superintendent, Pomona Unified School District, Treasurer Mr. Kenneth Fagans, Commissioner of Athletics

Executive Committee

Oliver Corbin, Principal, Covina HS, Chairman Winston Nelson, Asst. Supt. Pomona HS Dist. Frank O. Hopkins, Principal, Brea-Olinda HS Keith Gunn, Principal Victor Valley HS John R. Taylor, Principal, Nordhoff HS Robert J. Schilling, Asst. Supt. Puente Dist. Harold Wetzler, V.P., Hawthorne HS Marion Hays, V.P., Harvard School Robert D. Ashton, Asst. Supt. Excelsior Dist. John Landrum, Principal, San Marino HS

WHITTIER HS WINS ITS FIRST CIF, SS BASEBALL TITLE

Whittier High School captured its first CIF, SS baseball championship in its history when it easily defeated a favored San Diego nine 11-1 in a game played at beautiful Wrigley Field in Los Angeles on Saturday afternoon, June 4, 1960. Receiving good pitching from Ron Borson and with the entire Whittier team contributing 14 hits, the outcome was never in doubt after the second inning when the Cards led 5-0.

Larry Murillo, starting pitcher for San Diego, was chased after only one-third of an inning and his successors were not much more effective during the balance of the contest. After scoring three times in the first inning, the Cards added two more in the second on three singles and a hit batsman. In the fifth, Whittier scored six times in a rally that was highlighted by a 345 foot home run by center fielder Dave Ostebo.

Entering the playoffs as a second place team, Coach Jack Mele's fighting Cardinals proceeded to get hot and virtually waltzed through the playoffs. This Cinderella team nipped Mira Costa in a first-round encounter 2-1 and then proceeded to defeat Montebello 9-3 and swamped Glendale 13-2 in the quarter-finals. Meeting heavily favored Long Beach Poly in the semi-finals, Whittier was restricted to two hits by Tom Sisk but managed to score a run in the first inning and then held on to score a tight 1-0 victory to place them in the finals for the first time in their his-

San Diego, winner of sixteen CIF, SS baseball championships over the years, romped through the San Diego Eastern League and entered the playoffs as one of the top-seeded nines. They lived up to their rating as they took the measure of a good Helix team 10-8 in the opening round

and then knocked off Compton 6-1 and Fullerton 11-2 to reach the semis where they proved to be rude hosts as they clipped visiting La Puente 4-2 to qualify for the championship contest.

With 32 of the finest prep baseball teams in the southland entered in the SS playoffs, interest was high and nearly all of the games attracted capacity crowds. Big League scouts were much in evidence at all contests, as each participating team had at least one youngster whose ability had the birddogs drooling. There is no question but that the ideal weather and fine coaching that these young men receive make Southern California a spawning ground for countless thousands of future Major League stars.

Scores of all games follow:

1st ROUND Glendale 2, Chaffey 1 Lynwood 5, El Segundo 3 Whittier 2, Mira Costa 1 Montebello 5, Riverside 3 Hoover S.D. 9. El Capitan 0

L.B. Poly 9, Huntington Beach 0 Oxnard 4, Santa Maria 3 Glendora 6, Loyola 2 Fontana 2, El Rancho 1 Serra 8, Rosemead 2 Ventura 5, Burroughs 3

La Puente 7, North Torrance 2 Fullerton 3, Jordan 0 Culver City 13, El Monte 7 Compton 9, Sta. Monica 0 San Diego 10, Helix 8

Glendale 7, Lynwood 3 Whittier 9, Montebello 3 L.B. Poly 3, S.D. Hoover 1 Oxnard 8, Glendora 3

Fontana 1, Serra 0 La Puente 5, Ventura 3 Fullerton 10, Culver City 3 San Diego 6, Compton I QUARTER FINALS Whittier 13, Glendale 2 L.B. Poly 3, Oxnard 0 La Puente 6, Fontana 5 San Diego 11, Fullerton 2 SEMI-FINALS Whittier 1, L.B. Poly 0 San Diego 4, La Puente 2 CHAMPIONSHIP Whittier 11, San Diego 1

MINUTES OF EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING - June 20, 1960

The annual meeting of the CIF, SS Executive Committee was called to order by the Chairman, Mr. B. L. Bergstrom, at Corona del Mar, on Monday, June 20, 1960, at 9:00 A.M. Those in attendance included Messrs. Oliver Corbin, Principal, Covina HS; Winston Nelson, Asst. Supt. Pomona School District; Ben F. Jamison, Asst. Supt. Compton HS District; John R. Taylor, Principal of Nordhoff HS; Matt Korwin, Principal of San Dieguito HS; Keith Gunn, Principal of Victor Valley HS; Robert J. Schilling, Principal of Los Altos HS; Ray Charlson, Vice Principal of Culver City HS; Marion Hays, Vice Principal of the Harvard School; Harold Wetzler, Vice Principal of Hawthorne HS; Charles Jordan, Athletic Director of Colton HS; and Kenneth Fagans, Commissioner of Athletics.

1. It was moved, seconded and carried that the minutes of the Executive Committee meeting of May 19, 1960, be approved as published in the May, 1960, Monthly Bulletin.

2. It was moved, seconded and carried that it be recommended to the Council that St. Genevieve HS of Panorama City, Crespi HS of Encino, and Buena HS of Ventura be accepted as regular members of the CIF, SS; and that Eisenhower Jr. HS of Rialto and Del Vallejo Jr. HS of San Bernardino be accepted as associate members of the SS.

- 3. The Commissioner presented for approval the minutes of the CIF, SS Swimming and Water Polo Coaches meeting, which was held in the SS office on June 6, 1960. There was some discussion as to whether or not the Class C-200 yard free style event should be approved on a one year trial basis only, with a report to be made at the end of the season as to whether or not it should remain as a regular event. It was also pointed out that approval of the minutes did not endorse the recommendation of the coaches pertaining to the number of dual swimming meets and water polo games to be permitted each school. It was then moved and seconded that the minutes be approved with the aforementioned exceptions. The motion was unanimously passed.
- 4. Palo Verde HS requested permission to schedule the following athletic contests during the 1960-61 school year with non-member schools; (a) a football game with Prescott HS of Arizona on October 20, (b) basketball games with Parker HS of Arizona on December 6 and 13, and (c) basketball games with Antelope HS of Wellton, Arizona, on January 6 and 21. Because our member schools located near the Arizona border experience great difficulty in completing adequate schedules, it was moved, seconded and unanimously carried that the request of Palo Verde HS to schedule athletic contests with Arizona schools be approved.
- 5. Glendora HS requested permission to schedule the following basketball games during the 1960-61 school year with non-member schools: (a) Citrus College JV's on Dec. 12, (b) Oxy frosh on December 7, and (c) Azusa College on Dec. 14. Because of adequate high school competition in basketball in the Glendora HS area, it was moved, seconded and unanimously carried to deny the request of Glendora HS to schedule basketball games with teams representing colleges and junior colleges.
- 6. It was moved, seconded and carried to grant permission to Western HS and Anaheim HS to schedule Class B reserve contests with teams representing the ninth grade of junior high schools in the Anaheim school district.
- 7. The 1960 football schedule of Rubidoux HS was reviewed and it was moved, seconded and carried that in order to qualify for the 1960 CIF, SS football playoffs, Rubidoux HS must win all but one of the following five games on their 1960 schedule: Victor Valley HS, Chino HS, Brea-Olinda HS, Eisenhower HS, and Bosco Tech HS.
- 8. At the request of Needles HS the Committee reviewed the requirements necessary for Needles HS to qualify for the 1960, CIF, SS football playoffs. It was moved, seconded and carried to replace Palo Verde, a "AA" HS, with Overton HS as one of the games designated on the Needles HS schedule which must be won in order to qualify for the playoffs.
- 9. It was moved, seconded and carried to

- grant permission to Inglewood HS to hold a sanctioned invitational golf tournament, to begin at 8:00 A.M., Friday, April 7, 1961. With entries limited to one boy per school, the question arose as to the release of a faculty member to accompany this one boy to the tournament. The Committee strongly recommends that schools from one league or one area of the SS who are planning to enter a boy in this event make prior arrangements to provide that one faculty man be assigned to transport and be responsible for a group of boys. This assignment could then be rotated each year among the schools involved.
- 10. Mira Costa HS requested a ruling on the eligibility of a foreign student expected to enroll in their school next September. After a discussion of the case, it was moved, seconded and carried that this boy be declared eligible for interscholastic athletics at Mira Costa HS as he comes under the category of a foreign exchange student. (School administrators are reminded that Hawaii and Alaska are now states in the union, and as such, transfers from schools in these new states must be treated in the same manner as transfers from other of the 48 states.)
- 11. In submitting for approval an application to hold the Laguna Beach Stay-in-shape track meet during the easter vacation period in 1961, Mr. Bedard, Principal of the Laguna Beach HS, requested that this meet be excepted from the new CIF, SS rule pertaining to the limitation of the number of meets in which a high school boy can compete. It was moved, seconded and carried that approval be granted for the holding of this meet with no exceptions being made to any of the prescribed rules and regulations of the CIF. SS.
- 12. Prior to the adoption of a new SS rule prohibiting the scheduling of interscholastic basketball games prior to December 1, Mount Carmel HS had been granted permission to hold the Annual Catholic League Basketball Tournament during the week of November 28 through December 3, 1960. Because at this late date it would be impossible to satisfactorily reschedule this event involving 16 schools, Mt. Carmel HS respectfully requested permission to seek a waiver of the rule to enable them to conduct the tournament on the dates scheduled. It was moved, seconded and carried to grant permission to Mt. Carmel HS to host the Catholic League Basket ball Tournament for this year only, during the week of November 28 through December 3, 1960.
- 13. Mr. Ben F. Jamison informed the Executive Committee that he was retiring from his position as Asst. Superintendent of the Compton U. H. S. District at the close of the current school year, which would necessitate his resigning as Chairman of the Releaguing Committee and as a member of the Executive Committee. Southern Section rules provide that any vacancy in the Executive Committee that may occur during the school year shall be filled by the appoint-

ment of a representative from the area in which the vacancy occurs at the next meeting of the Executive Committee. This appointment to terminate at the regular Council Meeting in May when a person shall be elected to fill the unexpired term.

Mr. Robert Ashton, former Vice Principal at Excelsior HS, and now an Assistant Superintendent in the Excelsior school district, was nominated to fill Mr. Jamison's unexpired term on the Executive Committee. It was moved, seconded and unanimously carried to close the nominations and cast a unanimous ballot for the election of Mr. Ashton to serve on the Executive Committee until the next election to be held at the May 1961 Council Meeting.

14. In seeking a successor to Mr. Jamison as Chairman of the SS Releaguing Committee, it was pointed out that Mr. Robert Ashton was the senior member of the Releaguing Committee and had done an outstanding job of handling leaguing problems in the metropolitan Los Angeles area during the past five years. It was moved, seconded and carried to appoint Mr. Ashton as Chairman of the CIF, SS Releaguing Committee for the coming school year.

15. It was moved, seconded and carried to send the Commissioner, with expenses paid, as the CIF, SS representative to the National Federation Football Rules Meeting in January, 1961, and to the National Federation Convention in June, 1961. Funds are included in the coming year's budget.

16. It was moved, seconded and carried that the Commissioner be authorized to represent the Southern Section at a portion of the California State Workshop, to be held in San Luis Obispo in August, 1960.

17. Mr. Winston Nelson, Treasurer of the CIF, SS, presented a Financial Report showing the income and expenditures of the CIF, SS for the 1959-60 school year as compared with the budget for that period. He then presented a proposed budget for the 1960-61 school year. After making minor changes in the proposed budget, it was moved, seconded and carried to accept the Financial Report and adopt the revised budget for the 1960-61 school year and instruct the Commissioner to send copies of the Financial Report and Budget to all members of the Council in September, 1960.

18. It was moved, seconded and carried to approve the transfer of \$10,000.00 from the Savings and Loan to the CIF, SS checking account.

19. It was moved, seconded and carried that the first regular meeting of the Executive Committee, for the 1960-61 school year, be held in the Santa Barbara area, on Monday, October 3, 1960. Mr. John R. Taylor, Northern Area representative was authorized to make the necessary arrangements for the meeting.

20. Attention was called to the fact that four members of the Executive Committee were at-

Charlson, Council President during the past year was leaving so that he might accept a position as principal of the Monterey HS, which is located in the North Coast Section of the CIF. Ray has performed an outstanding job of leadership in the Council and the best wishes of all go with him in his new and challenging assignment. Because of the withdrawal of the San Diego County schools from the Southern Section, Mr. Matt Korwin, the able representative from that area, will of course end his affilation with our section. Mr. Korwin is also to be congratulated upon his being appointed as principal of Vista HS effective July 1, 1960.

Because of their retirement from school work as of June 30, 1960, we will also lose the services of Mr. B. L. Bergstrom, Asst. Superintendent of the El Monte School District and Mr. Ben F. Jamison, Asst. Superintendent of the Compton Union HS District. A story was published in the May, 1960, Monthly Bulletin pertaining to the retirement of Mr. Bergstrom, but because the announcement of Mr. Jamison's retirement came too late for inclusion in that edition, we would like to take this opportunity to express the appreciation of the Executive Committee, Council and member schools of the CIF, SS for the great service he has rendered our organization during the past five years.

Mr. Jamison in five years has never missed a meeting of the Executive Committee or the Council and his wise counsel has been of great benefit over the years. He has served on numerous committees and only recently was appointed as Chairman of the Releaguing Committee, which is the most important in the Southern Section. Recently Mr. Jamison was honored by being presented with the "Clock Award", which is given each year by the Scholastic Sports Association of the Examiner to the person in Southern California who has contributed the most to interscholastic athletics. We are truly going to miss Mr. Jamison and we want him to know that the best wishes of all go with him in his retirement.

21. Mr. Bergstrom announced that with his pending retirement he could no longer serve as Chairman of the SS Executive Committee and would accept nominations for the office of Chairman of the SS Executive Committee for the 1960-61 school year. Mr. Oliver Corbin, Principal of Covina HS, was nominated for the position. It was moved, seconded and unanimously carried to close the nominations and cast a unanimous ballot for the election of Mr. Corbin, as Chairman of the Executive Committee for the coming school year.

22. There being no further business to come before the committee the meeting was adjourned at 12:10 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,
J. Kenneth Fagans
Commissioner of Athletics

WELCOME TO ALL NEW ADMINISTRATORS AND COACHES

A most cordial welcome is extended to all persons who have accepted new positions in CIF, Southern Section member schools, and who have responsibilities connected with the interscholastic athletic program. We wish each of you success in the months ahead and want you to know that the staff in the Southern Section office stands ready to assist you with any problems that might arise in connection with your interscholastic athletic program.

Those who have had no previous experience with the athletic program in this state would do well to fully acquaint themselves with all regulations governing the program. We would especially like to call their attention to the CIF, SS Eligibility regulations, as published in the Blue Book. These regulations have been established as a means of insuring fair and equalized standards of competition among member schools. Failure to be familiar with Eligibility Regulations may result in embarrassment inasmuch as ignorance of the rules is no excuse in instances of violations. It is much better not to let violations occur.

"AA" BASEBALL CHAMPIONSHIP GOES TO CLAIREMONT HIGH SCHOOL

Clairemont High School, champions of the strong San Diego Western league, defeated Bosco Tech by a convincing score of 9-1 to win the CIF, SS "AA" baseball championship in a game played on the winner's diamond on Friday, May 27, 1960. The Chieftains were simply too tough on this particular day, as they received excellent pitching and their hitters were slamming the ball to all corners of the diamond. This combination proved too much for the Tech men, although they gave their best and battled right down to the final out.

To reach the finals, Clairemont blanked Vista 6-0, overwhelmed Bishop Montgomery 18-5 and then eliminated Mater Dei 6-3 in a semi-final contest. Bosco Tech, unseeded in the lower half of the draw, upset a favored San Marino team 7-1 in a first round encounter, took the measure of Upland 6-3 and then trounced Hart HS 5-1 to insure their participation in the championship contest.

It was a most successful playoff, with members of both squads who played in the final game being presented with individual CIF gold baseball charms. Good sportsmanship prevailed throughout, as all sixteen of the entrants displayed fine baseball.

Complete results of all games follow:

Bosco Tech 7,

San Marino 1

Westminster 2

Mater Dei 4, Hemet 0

Coachella 6, Brawley 3

Coachella 6, Brawley 3

2nd ROUND Clairemont 18, Montgomery 5 Mater Dei 7, Coachella 0 Bosco Tech 6, Upland 3 Hart 7, Palmdale 4 SEMI-FINALS
Clairemont 6, Mater Dei 3
Bosco Tech 5, Hart 1
CHAMPIONSHIP
Clairemont 9,
Bosco Tech 1

HONORS DIVIDED IN CLASS B & C TENNIS TOURNEY

Team and individual honors were spread among a great many schools as the 1960 CIF, Southern Section Class B and C Tennis Tournament was brought to a successful conclusion on the fine battery of courts at Santa Ana High School on May 7 and 14, 1960. Mr. Neal Machander, tennis coach at the host school, again served as tournament manager and did an outstanding job of organizing and directing this very popular activity.

A well balanced team from Grossmont HS easily captured the Class C title by amassing 24 points while San Gabriel and Santa Monica each scored 16 points to tie for second place honors. In the Class B division host Santa Ana took top team honors by scoring 18 points. In the battle for second place a three way tie resulted when teams from Chaffey, Grossmont and Redlands all wound up with 16 points.

Ron Dewing of Grossmont defeated Larry Collins of San Gabriel HS 8-10, 6-1, 6-1 to capture the Class B singles crown, while in the doubles Wimberly and Fort of Santa Monica took the measure of Bishof and Gotses of Grossmont in straight sets 7-5, 6-3. The Class B singles was an all-Orange County event as Jerry Hurst of Santa Ana HS bested Dave Blair of Garden Grove in a hard fought match 7-5, 2-6, 6-3. In the Class B doubles competiton a fine team from Redlands HS composed of Jim Jimenez and Dave Ciano proved too tough for the Grossmont doubles of Ron Bronk and Bob Dewing a three set match 6-4, 2-6, 8-6.

Over 200 matches were played on the first day of competition, but with fine weather prevailing all scheduled contests were completed without incident. If interest in this fine tournament continues to grow, it may be necessary to revise the format in the hopes of relieving the crowded conditions.

Scores of the top teams in each classification follow:

0.0000 00.0			
Class B		Class C	
Santa Ana	18	Grossmont	2
Chaffey	16	San Gabriel	1
Grossmont	16	Santa Monica	1
Redlands	16	Chaffey	1
Garden Grove	13	La Jolla	1
El Monte	12	San Marino	1
La Jolla	10	Garden Grove	10
Morningside	10	Mark Keppel	10
San Gabriel	10	Colton	3
Inglewood	9	El Monte	
Charter Oak	7	Point Loma	-
Palm Springs	7	Santa Ana	5
		Whittier	-

? ? ? WHY BOYS PLAY FOOTBALL ? ? ?

Much has been written on competitive sports. It is a favorite theme of the banquet speaker. We have been well briefed on why a boy should participate in football and other bodily contact sports. We know of the benefits to the individual -physical, social and moral. We know too, that society benefits by having added to it individual members who are stronger, braver, and cleaner by having played the game.

All that we can readily understand. Now approaching it from another angle, why do boys

play football?

What is the lure of the game that is so demanding in this era of high pressure competition? To the public, football is a dramatic spectacle that provides relaxing week-ends throughout the fall months. It is a meeting place for old grads and a rallying point for all students and alumni of the school. But to the players? To them it is a field of hardship, sacrifice, discomfort and danger in a land of abundance and luxury. Why do boys, of their own accord,

choose to play the game?

Football offers the age-old challenge to man's spirit. It is the challenge of danger and hardship that has lured the strong and the brave to sail uncharted seas, to scale mountain peaks, to explore new lands and trace their rivers to their sources. Then there is the lure of companionship. The bonds of companionship become stronger when an experience of danger or hardship is shared with your comrades. When boys bow down in the huddle together and brace themselves shoulder to shoulder in a goal line stand, they gain a new concept of companionship. There is a close bond and understanding among those who have worn the cleated shoes in varsity competition. In most areas of our modern society, we must accept a person at his own evaluation. In more primitive times, danger and hardship were ever present and man was more often required to exhibit his courage and fortitude in the presence of his associates. Now he has more means of concealing his frailties. But on the football field, there is little to hide behind. The mask of pretense is removed and you see the man as he really is.

Then there is the lure of adventure and the lure of conquest. The same appeal that led Marco Polo to the Far East and sent the Spanish Conquistadores to the New World impels a boy to walk up to the coach and ask for a uniform.

So as you look down on the gridiron this fall, you will see there the strong, the bold and the daring. You will see the spirit of Lancelot and stout Cortez. It is the spirit that has conquered, explored and built empires. Moreover, football not only attracts the strong, but it builds greater strength into the lives of those who are lured to it.

AND WHY DO BOYS PLAY FOOTBALL? When Wilfrid Noyes was asked why he climbed the Himalayan Peaks, his reply was, "I climb

because I like it." George Mallory's classic answer to this quesetion was, "Because it's there." Many boys play football because it's there. Let's keep it there for the bold young explorers of tomorrow!

Courtesy of Dwight Keith, Coach & Athlete

LA JOLLA HS RETAINS LARGE SCHOOL TEAM TENNIS CHAMPIONSHIP

In a hard fought match played on the beautiful courts of the Los Angeles Tennis Club on Thursday, May 26, an outstanding team from La Jolla HS eked out a narrow 15-13 victory over Fullerton High School's representatives, to capture the 1960 CIF, SS Large School Tennis championship. This marked the third straight year that the Vikings from San Diego returned

the championship to the border city.

Individual honors went to the Viking's Billy Bond, who defeated all four of his opponents without the loss of a single game. His teammate Edgie Scott also performed admirably as he captured three sets while splitting the other one with Sheldon Boege. Fullerton had a shade the better of it in singles as they outscored La Jolla 81/2 to 71/2. In doubles however it was all La Jolla as they racked up 7½ points while the Indian's representatives could only account for 41/2 points.

The representatives of both schools were neatly dressed and good sportsmanship prevailed throughout all of the matches which were bitterly contested and where a misplaced volley could easily have turned the tide of battle. It was unfortunate that one of these fine teams had to lose as they both performed like true

Top-seeded La Jolla gained the finals by overwhelming L. B. Wilson 253/4 to 21/4 in a first round encounter; defeating St. Augustine 161/2 to 111/2 in the second round and taking the measure of Arroyo HS 181/2 to 91/2 in the semi's. To reach the championship round Fullerton scored successive victories over Lynwood 261/2-1½, Pasadena 22½-5½, and Loyola 27½ to

In CIF team tennis, 8 boys (4 singles players and 2 doubles teams) make up the team. No boy may compete in both singles and doubles. Each singles participant plays one set with each of his four opponents; and each doubles team plays two sets with each of two opponent teams. Each set won in singles scores one point, and each doubles set won scores 11/2 points. In event of a tie in scoring, the total number of games won by each school in the dual match would determine the winner.

La Jolla 16½, St. Augustine 11½
Arroyo 17½, Chaffey 10½
Fullerton 22½, Pasadena 5½
Loyola 16½, Inglewood 6½
SEMI-FINALS La Jolla 18½, Arroyo 9½ Fullerton 27½, Loyola ½ CHAMPIONSHIP La Jolla 15, Fullerton 13